VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 17 October at the Museum of Childhood, Bethnal Green.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman) 

Professor Margaret Buck 

Penelope, Viscountess Cobham 

Mr Rob Dickins

Sir Terence Heiser

Mr Peter Rogers 

Mr Jonathan Scott 

Professor Sir Christopher White 

IN ATTENDANCE 

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate, V&A

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Mr Paul Hyett, President of RIBA (paras 1&2 only)

Ms Francesca Vinti, Acting Director of Development (paras 3&4 only)

Ms Diane Lees, Director of BGM (paras 13-17 only) 

Mr Adam Caruso, Caruso St John Architects (paras 13-17 only)

Mr Peter St John, Caruso St John Architects (paras 13-17 only)

Mr Richard Aston, Focus Consultants Limited (paras 13-17 only)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Miss Laura Martin, V&A 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1.
Apologies had been received from Sir Christopher Frayling, Jane Gordon Clark, Rick Mather and Paul Ruddock.  Jim Close was unable to be in attendance.

ARCHITECTURE FOR ALL

2.
Trustees received a progress report on the Architecture for All collaboration between the V&A and the RIBA from Paul Hyett and Gwyn Miles.  Paul Hyett assured the Board of the commitment of the RIBA Council to the collaboration and its agreement in principle to a £2.5 million loan to underwrite the project.  Gwyn Miles outlined how areas of the Henry Cole Wing would be utilised as offices for RIBA staff and additional reading rooms.  She explained that the V&A and the RIBA had applied jointly to the HLF for funding and had been awarded a Stage 1 pass.  This meant that the project had a development grant of 68% of the fees needed for Stage E.  The HLF had stipulated a number of conditions to be fulfilled before the next stage could be reached.  It was planned to submit the Stage 2 application to the HLF in December 2002, with the outcome being known in March 2003, and to complete the project during Architecture Week in 2004.  It was noted that the V&A Print Room in the Henry Cole Wing would be closed for the duration of the construction work and an alternative site was being sought possibly near the NAL.

DEVELOPMENT
Sir Terence joined the meeting during this item. 

3.
The Board noted the Development Report.  The remainder of this item is recorded in a confidential annex.

4.
The Chairman, on behalf of the Board, thanked Francesca Vinti for acting as the Director of Development.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

5. The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 September were agreed. 

MATTERS ARISING

6.
The Castlereagh Inkstand.  Deborah Swallow reported that the V&A had submitted an application to the HLF for funding towards the purchase of the object and that the outcome was awaited.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

7.
Dinner with the Trustees and Director of the Tate.  The Chairman reported that the dinner would take place on the evening of 19 March 2003 at Tate Britain.

8.
Versace Exhibition.  The Chairman congratulated V&A staff on the successful opening of the exhibition. 

9.
Proposed Charity Reforms.  The Chairman asked whether the Government’s proposed charity reforms had any implications for the V&A given that it was currently an exempt charity under current legislation.  It was agreed that Ian Blatchford would investigate the matter.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

10. The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

i. The Investors in People award had been granted to the V&A, the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green and the Theatre Museum.

ii. The V&A was considering showing an exhibition of Mughal paintings from the Hamzanama, an illustrated manuscript, which could not be displayed at the Royal Academy, as previously planned.  The subject matter was within the remit of the Museum and it would be appropriate to show it, particularly as the V&A was a lender.  The exhibition would come with a generous donation from HH Sheikh Al-Thani, the President of the National Council for Culture, Arts and Heritage of Qatar.

iii. The Director had attended a meeting of museum directors in Munich on 11 October at which the following issues had been raised: 

· Insurers were charging American museums high premiums for insurance against action by terrorists and some European institutions were reluctant to lend objects to museums without full insurance.  This had a direct bearing on the V&A because it had agreed to lend to several American museums on the basis that objects would be insured against terrorism in transit but not in situ.

· Loan guidelines. 

· The issue of restitution in general. 

iv. Jim Close 
was currently in Japan and would be opening the Romantic Image touring exhibition on 19 October at its second Japanese venue, the Matsuzakaya Museum in Nagoya. 

v. Jim Close would retire at the end of 2002 and the Director was sure that Trustees would wish to mark the occasion in some way. 

vi. On forthcoming events, the Board’s attention was drawn to the private views of the exhibition Rewind: 40 Years of Design and Advertising, on 5 November, and of Enamelled Wonder, a display of enamelled objects owned by Eddie Davies, on 6 November.

vii. The Museum had agreed to a period of absence of up to six months for Oliver Watson, Chief Curator of the Middle Eastern Section, to advise on the creation of a new Islamic Museum in Doha, Qatar.

11. The Board agreed to continue to lend to American museums on the basis that objects would be insured against terrorism in transit but not in situ. 

12. The Board agreed to hold a dinner to mark Jim Close’s retirement. 

MUSEUM OF CHILDHOOD DEVELOPMENT SCHEME – PROGRESS REPORT
Peter Rogers left the meeting during this item.

13. Adam Caruso and Peter St John from Caruso St John Architects gave a presentation to Trustees on Phase 1 of the project and proposals for Phase 2 with slides and models.  They explained that, in the context of their ‘masterplan’ for the Museum, there were three stages: the first was the Phase 1 work happening on site now; the second was the submission to the HLF at the end of October for funding towards Phase 2; the third was future projects.  It was pointed out that the existing structure at BGM had been clad originally in iron at South Kensington and then in brick with a stone carapace when moved to Bethnal Green in the 19th century.  However, it had not been finished at the time, hence the abrupt façade on Cambridge Heath Road, and it was felt that the proposed development could contribute to the final vision of the site. 

14. There were three fundamental elements which had to be addressed in the masterplan: the relationship of the building with the local constituency; the fabric of the existing building had to be done right by; the way in which the Museum’s objects and activities delivered didactic and audience objectives.  An outline of the scope of the masterplan was shown.  Phase 2 would address the foyer space and involved the demolition of the existing toilets at the front of the building.  This area would be replaced by a rebuild at the same height, but with twice the depth, and include a new ramp, central entrance area, shop, education facilities and lift.  It was pointed out that Phase 3 would be a major additional build at the rear of the Museum for temporary exhibitions and would also free-up existing office space for public use including a terraced café.

15. On the colour of the building, they were interested in doing something related to the original polychrome, and for the interiors they were proposing that the colour of the walls lightened as you went further into the building, accentuating its length.  On lighting, there would be three lines of fluorescent lights and the roof lights would be cleaned.  Models of proposals for furniture in the Museum were displayed, and it was stressed that these had not been developed in detail.  However, the furniture would be engaging, large and dark, tactile and would relate to the hugeness of the building.  They were working closely with local Planners and had had a lot of support from English Heritage, especially over plans for the front of the building.  A Conservation Plan would be needed for Phase 2.

16. Diane Lees reported that the top floor gallery would open on 29 March 2003 with the Teddy Bear Story exhibition and that the opportunity would be taken to re-launch the Museum simultaneously.

17. The Board noted that Diane Lees had been elected to the MA Council as an Individual Vice-President for two years and that, in the Independent on Sunday, she had been chosen by her peers as one of the top ten museum professionals

FUNDING AGREEMENT – HALF YEAR PROGRESS REPORT

18. The Board noted the Half-Year Progress Report circulated for the meeting.  Ian Blatchford reported that the Director would meet with senior officials from DCMS at the end of October and would report on the V&A’s performance against the Funding Agreement targets.  The Report suggested that the V&A would achieve the majority of its end of year targets although it would have difficulty in meeting the target for electronic access to the collections.  The Board agreed that it would be useful to see a comparison between the V&A’s performance against the Funding Agreement targets and those of other DCMS-sponsored bodies.

19. The Director reported that, by the end of October, the V&A should know its Government Grant-in-Aid allocation for 2003/4 in the Government’s Spending Review.

20. Ian Blatchford reported that the House of Commons Select Committee on Culture, Media and Sport would be considering the impact of free admission.

PROPOSED MAJOR ACQUISITIONS

21.
On the recommendation of the Trustees’ Collections Committee, the Board was invited to approve the proposed purchase of the following: 

i. Two Photographs by Man Ray – Noire et blanche (1926).  The Board agreed, in principle, to the proposed purchase on the understanding that the V&A would provide 25% of the cost and would seek funding from the NACF for the balance.

ii. The William Morris Aeneid.  The Board agreed, in principle, to the proposed purchase on the understanding that the V&A would seek funding from the NACF which was currently looking to fund a major gift to celebrate its centenary.

iii. Meissen Vulture.  Following the export stop applied to the sculpture, the deadline for a declaration of interest was 12 November.  The Board agreed, in principle, to the proposed purchase on the understanding that the V&A would seek funding from the HLF.

22.
The Director reported that the Museum had recently acquired two key Staffordshire objects with funds from the Julie & Robert Breckman Fund.
REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & V&A ENTERPRISES LTD

23. Finance.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 9 October.

ii. The Management Accounts for the current financial year showed that a reduction of £1 million in planned expenditure on the Future Plan would be necessary to balance the budget.

iii. The security budget was overspent. 

iv. On income, Ernst & Young had agreed to sponsor the forthcoming Art Deco exhibition, a sum had been received from the HLF towards the Main Entrance steps, and an additional sum had been received from Milburns Restaurants Limited.

v. The Finance Department was working on the budget for 2003/4 and outline budgets for 2004/5 and 2005/6.

vi. On exhibitions, although Tiaras had been very successful, it had only broken even due to the high number of concessions and the extra security required.  Ticket pricing to future exhibitions would be re-considered.

vii. The Committee had agreed that the V&A would underwrite a proportion of the additional costs to support Phase 1 of the BGM Development Plan subject to a reappraisal of work currently scheduled for this phase.

24. Theatre Museum.  The Board noted that: 

i. Haworth Tompkins Architects had been appointed for the redevelopment of the Theatre Museum’s Covent Garden premises.

ii. Interviews for the successor for Margaret Benton as Director would take place shortly.

25. V&A Enterprises Ltd.  The Board noted that:

i. The mid-year re-forecast was for the budgeted covenant to rise from the original amount of £831,000 to £1 million.

ii. Retail was doing well especially at times of exhibitions; the Tiaras shop had been very successful.

iii. Publishing was holding its own, with a strong performance in Europe, but worrying sales in the US. 

iv. Licensing was currently difficult as successful licencees noticed the royalties they paid out and tried to restrict them and potential new licencees were highly margin conscious.  Contemporary licensing was hard to generate because of the need to accommodate so many players in the business mix. 

v. Corporate Events were still suffering from the number of V&A events in the diary and as a result of the forthcoming works to the Main Entrance and the Dome between January and March 2003.

vi. The design process for the new exhibition shop was well advanced.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

26.
The Board considered the production of an appropriate award to thank people who have helped the V&A.  The Board agreed that the idea should be considered further and invited the Director to take it forward.

John Rider 

Secretary 

November 2002 
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